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M E M O R A N D U M  
TO:  

Mayor and Council
FROM:
Keith Lee, Director of Finance
RE:

Bond and Issuer’s Disclosure Counsel
DATE:
November 6, 2012
______________________________________________________________________________
When the City issues bonds, a lawyer or law firm known as bond counsel must issue a legal opinion. The legal opinion is an authorization of the debt and covers two main issues: 

1)
It ensures that the bonds are legal, valid and binding obligations of the issuer. 

2)
It verifies the tax status of the debt; that is, interest on the bonds is exempt from federal income taxes (as well as state and local taxes in some cases). 

Valid authorization of debt is one of the most important functions in the process of issuing and managing debt. The opinion of bond counsel is a form of assurance for issuers and investors that all legal requirements are met.  In choosing a bond counsel, the City is looking for a law firm that is expert on relevant federal, state and local finance laws.  In addition, bond counsel carries out the following tasks: 
· Prepares and oversees bond proceedings; 

· Obtains required government approval; 

· Ensures that the issuer meets all the legal requirements and authorization of the bond offering; 

· Discloses and analyzes all relevant legal proceedings that may have a bearing on the validity of the offering; and
· Interprets relevant regulations and laws and assists in structuring the issue.
The City issued RFP # 12-270-B, for bond and disclosure counsel, and the City received six responses, which included the following firms:

Ballard Spahr

Murray Barnes Finister LLP

Greenberg Traurig, LLP

Gray Pannell & Woodward, LLP

Smith Gambrell & Russell, LLP

McKenna Long & Aldridge, LLP

These submittals were reviewed by a committee of Kay Love, Keith Lee, David Davidson, and Bob Hulsey.  Of the submittals reviewed, the committee interviewed four firms and is recommending Gray Pannell & Woodward, LLP.  The attorneys of Gray Pannell & Woodward have served as municipal bond council for the past 45 years for clients such as: the City of Savannah, the City of Rome, and the City of Macon.  For the first half of 2012, The Bond Buyer indicates they have served as bond counsel on over $389.5 million aggregate amount of bond transactions throughout the State of Georgia.  The firm has offices in Atlanta as well as Savannah and Roswell will be primarily represented by James R. Woodward and James L. Pannell.  The resumes of Mr. Woodward and Mr. Pannell are attached.

The bond counsel fees for the City’s $14.7 million general obligation bonds would be $53,500 and the fees for disclosure counsel would be $55,000.  If you have any questions or need additional information please let me know.  Thank you for your thoughtful consideration of this information.
